The Military Challenge of the People's Republic of China

Oriana Skylar Mastro

Over the past twenty-five years, the People's Republic of China (PRC) has heavily invested in modernizing its military, the People's Liberation Army (PLA). Thanks to a 740 percent increase in its budget, top-leadership attention, strategic emulation, and innovation, the PLA now presents a formidable challenge to the US-led international order, the security of US allies and partners, and the United States itself. The increase in resources and effort has resulted in more frequent, sophisticated, and multifaceted PLA presence and activities in the region and beyond, undermining faith in the US's willingness to live up to its defense commitments. Additionally, PLA's anti-access/area denial capabilities instill doubt in capitals around the world that the United States has the necessary military capacity to fight and win a war against China.

In this chapter, I lay out Chinese activities and capabilities with respect to a Taiwan contingency as well as US challenges in countering (and thus deterring) China. The last section presents a series of recommendations to mitigate US defense challenges in deterring China from attempting a fait accompli.

The New Strategy of Peaceful Reunification

For the past twenty-five years, China has tried to strengthen economic, social, and cultural ties with the people of Taiwan to convince them to unify with the PRC. The strategy has failed; today, only 4 to 7 percent of the people of Taiwan are willing to consider unification with the PRC.² The PRC's 2005 Anti-Secession Law clarifies that available options include armed reunification, a path currently under open and vigorous debate within Chinese strategic circles. Chinese leaders continue to use the language of peaceful

The views expressed in this chapter are solely those of the individual author and do not necessarily reflect the views of any organization with which they are, or have been, affiliated.

reunification officially, but the terms of the strategy have changed to "peace-ful reunification backed by significant military force," according to my conversations with party officials. In other words, as the PLA prepares for armed unification, it is also increasing its belligerent rhetoric and military activities in the vicinity of Taiwan to show Taiwan that it does not stand a chance in a war with the PRC and thus should capitulate without a fight.

The PLA uses constant air and naval sorties to harass Taiwan's military and slowly wear at their systems. From January 1 to July 31, 2022, the PLA averaged more than four daily incursions into Taiwan's southwestern air defense identification zone (ADIZ). In the two months following House Speaker Nancy Pelosi's August 2–3, 2022, visit to Taipei, the PLA flew more than 1,200 sorties near Taiwan's skies, with 40 percent of those entering the island's ADIZ.³ In just a one-month period in late 2022, Taiwan's Ministry of National Defense reported one hundred instances of the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) vessels sailing in the waters around Taiwan.⁴

China has also been conducting military exercises of greater sophistication and scope, partly as a show of force. In August 2022, in response to Pelosi's visit, the PLA launched a series of live-fire drills, antisubmarine practices, and raid rehearsals, imposing a de facto blockade on the island. China's Foreign Minister Wang Yi condemned the United States for disrupting peace in the Taiwan Strait and obstructing the reunification of China. Demonstrating Beijing's ample capability to disrupt Taiwan's economy, the exercises included multiarmed joint sea assaults, land strikes, and air superiority operations, and involved as many as fifty ships, eleven conventional missiles launched across the Median Line, and more than one hundred fighter aircraft. For its part, Taipei initiated military exercises off of its East Coast city of Hualien and condemned China's "continuous military provocations." The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) subsequently released a white paper on the Taiwan question, reaffirming China's aggressive stance toward Taiwan and insistence on national reunification.

All these activities display the sophistication and confidence of the Chinese armed forces but also their mere mass. China currently has the largest navy in the world, with 340 ships consisting of aircraft carriers, cruisers, destroyers, frigates, corvettes, submarines, and amphibious assault ships. By 2025, the PLAN is expected to expand to a fleet of four hundred, replacing its previous generations of platforms, most notably with major surface combatants. Major developments include the 7,500-ton Luyang III guided-missile Type 052D(L) destroyers and the 13,000-ton Type 55 Renhai-class guided-missile

cruisers; twenty-five of the former and at least five of the latter are currently in commission. The destroyers could be useful in blockading Taiwan, while the large size of the fleet itself could be deployed to keep the United States and its allies at bay during a Taiwan contingency. The Chinese Air Force is also developing a new strategic stealth bomber called the Xian H-20, which is anticipated to be operational within the next decade. The H-20, likely possessing a range of at least 8,500 km and having both conventional and nuclear capabilities, will join the J-20 fighters, Y-20 airlifters, and Z-20 helicopters in the PLA Air Force's "20" series of new aircraft.

Chinese military improvements are especially concerning, given China's increasingly strident rhetoric over Taiwan. In his New Year's Day speech in 2019, Xi Jinping warned Taiwan that unification is the ultimate goal of any talks over its future and any efforts by the island to assert full independence would be met with armed force. At the celebration of the centennial of the CCP in 2021, Xi delivered a speech emphasizing the inevitability of China's "national rejuvenation" and deemed China's "complete reunification" to be "a historic mission and an unshakable commitment" of the CCP. This goal was further emphasized in subsequent speeches, most recently at the Twentieth National Congress of the CCP in October 2022. It seems that Xi demands concrete progress toward reunification, and he might soon be confident he has the military power for a full amphibious assault to seize Taiwan by force.

Despite this military modernization, invading Taiwan would still represent an immense challenge to the PLA due to the demands that modern, complex operations place on a military's logistical and command-and-control capabilities. Indeed, in November 2022, US chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Mark Milley assessed that a near-term Chinese attempt to invade Taiwan would result in a "debacle" for the Chinese military. Hussia's difficulties in its invasion of Ukraine have also shown how difficult complex offensive operations are, and an amphibious landing would be much more difficult than Russia's overland operations.

First, an amphibious invasion of Taiwan would present an immense logistical challenge to the PLA, and Chinese analysts know it. PLA sources estimate that China would need 3,000 military trains, 1 million vehicles, and over 2,100 aircraft to pull off an invasion. It would require 30 million tons of combat matériel and over 50 million tons of oil. The PLA has made efforts to reform its logistics capabilities, most notably with the 2016 establishment of the Joint Logistics Support Force, but PLA analysts still assess themselves

to be severely lacking in areas critical for an operation on the scale of a cross-strait invasion 16

Successful joint operations also require effective command-and-control (C2) structures capable of orchestrating disparate military branches to achieve a particular goal. To subdue Taiwan, China would need the PLA Rocket Force to pummel Taiwan's defenses, the PLA Navy to cordon off Taiwan's merchant and military shipping in a blockade, and other naval forces to escort PLA Army and PLAN Marine Corps units to the landing beaches. All the while, the PLA Air Force would need to maintain air superiority over the region, and the PLA Strategic Support Force would need to use its extensive intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) capabilities to watch for signs of American intervention.

But the takeaway is not that the complexity of joint operations or that Russia's difficulties in Ukraine imply that China won't (or can't) invade Taiwan. The takeaway is that China knows logistics, precision-guided munitions, and adequate C2 structures are integral to modern warfare. For decades, Chinese military leadership has issued a host of sayings, such as Hu Jintao's "Two Incompatibles" and Xi Jinping's "Two Inabilities" and "Five Incapables," all of which point out severe PLA deficiencies. Thina's lagging logistical and C2 capabilities might preclude invasion now, but after a few more years of increasingly realistic exercises and ongoing reform efforts, the PLA may have the ability to take Taiwan by 2027.

Deterring China over Taiwan: The Attractiveness of a Fait Accompli

In addition to projecting power over the Taiwan Strait, China's military modernization has focused on the ability to prevent a decisive US response, referred to as its anti-access/area denial (A2/AD) strategy. Anti-access refers to the ability to prevent an opposing force from entering an area of operations. Here China has developed capabilities that can slow down the deployment of opposing forces into the theater, prevent US forces from operating in certain areas (like the first island chain—the "barrier" extending from Japan, past Taiwan and the Philippines, to maritime and peninsular Southeast Asia), or compel US forces to operate from distances farther from the conflict than operationally ideal. Chinese strategists recognize that antisatellite operations on communication satellites or cyberattacks on the opponent's commandand-control system would disrupt how the US deploys and operates its forces.¹⁸

The objective of area denial, on the other hand, is not prevention but disruption—to compel the desired behavior by imposing severe costs on the enemy's freedom of action once it has gained access. Chinese integrated air defenses, antiship cruise and ballistic missiles, maritime bombers, missile-and torpedo-carrying submarines, and fast patrol boats are all designed to inflict prohibitively high costs on any country that dares to operate within the first island chain near the China mainland. Chinese capabilities could force US navy vessels to operate well beyond the first island chain and the US air force to operate at higher altitudes. Both would limit the United States' ability to effectively target PLA units, whether on the mainland, in transit across the strait, or in Taiwan itself. In short, China's increasingly capable layered air defenses, as well as its fighter, ship, and missile assets, could target US bases and assets in the region, hampering operations.

The main vulnerabilities the United States experiences in its military power in Asia stem from the fact that it is not a resident power in Asia and thus is attempting to project power across vast distances. The emerging US way of war exhibits several dependencies that China's A2/AD strategy targets. First and foremost, the United States relies on other countries for base access, while China can rely on home bases. This is problematic for several reasons. The number of bases the United States has access to in the first island chain has atrophied since the end of the Cold War, while China has infinite possibilities for basing options on its massive soil. In practice, the result is that the United States has one air base, Kadena Air Base in Okinawa, within combat range of Taiwan, while China has thirty-nine. ²⁰ Each air base can only support so many aircraft (Kadena can house about eighty aircraft, only fiftyfour of which are fighters. And even here, the US Air Force has also started to pull many of these aging aircraft out of the base, replacing them only with a temporary unit of more modern F-22s), which translates into China being able to generate far more sorties than the United States.²¹

But the biggest issue is that the United States may not be able to get any aircraft into the sky; all US forward bases in South Korea and Japan, including Okinawa, are highly vulnerable to Chinese attack, most likely with ballistic missiles and ground- or air-launched land-attack cruise missiles. China's missile-launch capabilities in the region are staggering. A 2016 RAND report estimated that air force bases in Japan and South Korea, including Kadena, could see thousands of Chinese missiles launched at them, and even Andersen Air Force Base on Guam is within striking range of hundreds of Chinese missiles launched from bombers and fighters. Specifically, the J-20, deployed in

2017, greatly increased China's ability to strike regional air bases, logistical facilities, and other ground-based infrastructure.²² Similarly, Chinese H-6 bombers have undergone several refits enabling them to strike targets as far as Guam.²³

China has long been aware of the vulnerability of the US bases in the Asia Pacific region and Washington's potential efforts to strengthen its bases. ²⁴ Media cite the 2008 RAND simulation that thirty-four Chinese missiles could damage 75 percent of the aircraft in Kadena and call attention to Washington's efforts to build up forces beyond the range of Chinese missiles. ²⁵ The *People's Daily Online* and *China News* republished the *Global Times* report on a 2014 *National Interest* article that argued Washington's Asian military bases were the US Army's greatest weakness, due to China's increasing missile capabilities. ²⁶ The articles specifically mentioned that the Yokosuka and Sasebo naval bases in Japan would become targets for Chinese missiles, leaving US maritime strike forces in the region isolated.

While the degree of damage depends on China's strategy, the impact on the United States' ability to operate in the region after an attack would be severely limited. US bases could be closed for more than six weeks, with almost all aircraft damaged or destroyed.²⁷ The range of China's destructive capability is only increasing. Indeed, China's cruise and ballistic missile programs, the heart of its long-range precision strike capability, are the most advanced and active in the world; China has deployed thousands of cruise missiles, six hundred shortrange ballistic missiles (SRBMs), and more than five hundred medium-range ballistic missiles (MRBMs) capable of conducting precision strikes against land targets and naval vessels out to the first island chain.²⁸ China's MRBMs can extend PLA's range to 1,000–2,000 kilometers, and new intermediaterange ballistic missiles (IRBMs), including the DF-26, of which China has approximately 250, extend operational ranges to 3,000 km. These are capable of precision attacks on Guam and US carrier battle groups operating beyond the first island chain, in the Indian Ocean, or in the South China Sea.²⁹

According to the Pentagon's annual reports to Congress, China's ICBM (intercontinental ballistic missile) count grew from 45 to 300 missiles between 2010 and 2022; IRBMs grew from 20 to 250; MRBMs grew from 115 to 500. Land-attack cruise missiles and SRBMs actually decreased during this time; however, this might be due to China's replacing aging systems with newer, more sophisticated variants. China's missiles have improved dramatically in terms of quality as well as quantity. For instance, the DF-16, which only entered service in 2015, is nearly six times more accurate than the DF-15.

In addition to its forward bases, the United States also projects power into the region from out-of-area locations. A classic example is the aircraft carrier—five of which are assigned to the Indo-Pacific region, with two home-ported in San Diego, two home-ported in Washington State, and only one ported in the region, in Yokosuka, Japan. Aircraft carriers work to project power by geographically unlocking air superiority, allowing air forces to operate even without nearby airbases. The spillover effects of air superiority, or even competitiveness in the air, are many. For instance, during World War II, American aircraft carriers enabled success in critical naval battles, provided air support to make possible amphibious landings, and were able to protect shipping lanes despite the vastness of the Pacific Ocean and incidents being far away from American airbases. The 2022 film Top Gun: Maverick shows how the carrier can be used for deep-strike operations. In the movie, the pilots take off and return to a carrier off the coast of an unnamed hostile country without any concern for the carrier's safety. This makes sense, as most countries lack the ability to target a moving ship at sea from their shores, especially one as heavily defended as a carrier.

But this is not the case with China. The PLA has terminally guided antiship ballistic missile systems, most notably the DF-21D, that reportedly can engage adversary surface ships up to 1,000 nautical miles (nm) from the PRC coast, cued by increasingly sophisticated surveillance and attack networks, holding at risk Tokyo, Manila, Pusan, and targets throughout the South China Sea. With a combination of ballistic missiles, supersonic cruise missiles, rocket torpedoes, and rocket-propelled sea mines laid by submarines, China can destroy or render operationally ineffective all the aircraft carrier strike groups that the United States has in the Indo-Pacific region without levying comparable forces. US commanders are now reluctant to send carriers into a conflict, making it difficult for the United States to establish air superiority.³²

Even if US aircraft manage to get in the air despite the threat to aircraft carriers and regional bases, they are still threatened by a robust Chinese air defense system. Any air defense system encompasses two main functions: first, warning systems, including radar networks and other scanners; and second, air defense capabilities, including surface-to-air missiles (SAMs) and fighter deployments. Chinese radar systems are strategically placed to overlap and are on the artificial islands it built in the South China Sea, extending China's early-warning range further into the Pacific.³³ In terms of SAMs,

China has continuously increased its deployments of long-range advanced missiles, deploying the HQ-9, the HQ-9B, and the Russian-built SA-10 and SA-20 missiles. All Chinese SAM missiles currently in use can intercept aircraft and also cruise missiles. The overlapping defenses increase the chance of kill and make their system more robust.³⁴

Indeed, such capabilities will make it difficult for the United States to surmount Chinese air defenses with its usual set of tools (e.g., jamming, standoff, and stealth weapons) in the case of a Taiwan contingency. China's Integrated Air Defense System (IADS) is sophisticated enough to prevent the United States' fourth-generation, nonstealth aircraft from operating over and near the Chinese mainland. As former senior intelligence officer Lonnie Henley told Congress, by denying the United States the ability to conduct air operations over the Taiwan Strait, largely thanks to its IADS, China could maintain a blockade of the island and continue launching its planes to strike targets on Taiwan or US Navy ships indefinitely.³⁵ Although the United States would do better in conflicts surrounding more remote areas such as the Spratly Islands, Chinese capabilities such as advanced SAM systems and defensive combat air patrols could still stave off an easy defeat.³⁶ In both scenarios, the US would have to rely on fifth-generation stealth technology and standoff weapons to strike Chinese targets on the mainland, but China is also making progress with the HQ-19.³⁷ Although it is unclear whether Chinese air defense could maintain a constant track on advanced US stealth aircraft, the United States would be forced to operate at higher altitudes and disable or destroy antiaircraft capabilities with long-range missiles before being able to establish regional air superiority.38

Because the United States would largely be projecting power from outside the first island chain—from places like Guam, Hawaii, or even the continental United States—its military also relies on many "enablers," or augmented capabilities that directly impact mission accomplishment. These are assets that main platforms or units need to engage in operations. These enablers also create vulnerabilities that China can exploit to hurt the US's ability to project power. For example, bombers and fighters need aerial refueling to engage in long-range operations, and thus they need tankers to carry and provide the fuel. But tankers are vulnerable to being shot down by Chinese surface-based defenses and fighters. Thus, China would compel the United States to refuel farther away from the conflict zone, reducing the amount of combat time fighters and bombers have (since they are flying farther and farther to get more fuel).³⁹

Another obvious example of an enabler is the increasing US reliance on cyber capabilities. Between the Gulf War in 1991 and the Iraq War in 2003, US commanders gained access to forty-two times as much bandwidth and information flow. That number continues to increase, especially as more processes become automated and operation units become accustomed to an informational surplus.⁴⁰

Chinese analysts quickly became aware of the US dependence on space-based assets and services for commanding deployed troops, passing ISR data and enabling precision targeting and engagement.⁴¹ Conducting network attacks, blinding, dazzling, or even destroying satellites with a kinetic kill vehicle like an antisatellite missile could stymie deployed US military forces by disrupting communications and denying information vital for determining the location and the movement of forces.⁴² To paraphrase an authoritative Chinese military source, cyber operations can be used to disseminate false information, simulate various combat operations of the troops to mislead the enemy into wrong decisions, disrupt the enemy's information obtainment, paralyze the enemy's command-and-control systems, or access the enemy's internet system and cause information destruction.⁴³ Indeed, Chinese sources describe deterrence in outer space as "the first choice of future deterrence" since space is not limited by politics or geography and could "project the power of deterrence to every corner on the surface of the earth."⁴⁴

Given these realities, Chinese experts have advised that the PLA should emphasize military-civil fusion and develop offensive and defensive cyber capabilities that target enemy vulnerabilities.⁴⁵ As a result of this top leadership focus, China evolved from "a position of relative backwardness in electronics in the 1990s" to "conducting large-scale cyber operations abroad, aiming to acquire intellectual property, achieve political influence, carry out state-on-state espionage and position capabilities for disruptive effect in case of future conflict."⁴⁶ China is now among the top five leading source countries for denial-of-service and web application–based global cyberattacks.⁴⁷

China has also proactively exploited the absence of established norms in space to put forth its own that would constrain the United States and cater to its strengths. For example, China's Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects (PPWT) proposal would limit offensive weapons in space but does little to restrain antisatellite weaponry.⁴⁸ The United States, which sees little to gain in an agreement that would limit its offensive capabilities while leaving China and Russia's antisatellite missiles untouched, continues to oppose the

PPWT.⁴⁹ China has also pushed for incorporating concepts such as "cyber sovereignty" through the United Nations and its own Digital Silk Road initiative. The term means that states are free to regulate their information technology industries in ways they see fit, justifying China's stringent censorship of its internet.⁵⁰

Recommendations

The following recommendations are based on three main assessments about how to deter a war across the Taiwan Strait. First, cost imposition is less impactful than deterrence by denial.⁵¹ Second, there is no indication that Xi Jinping needs to take Taiwan by 2027 to secure a new term. Third, Chinese power is not in for a hard fall, making it now or never.⁵² In other words, China can be deterred. Below are some options for achieving this—none of which are easy, and all of which are far from guaranteed.

More Access, Basing, and Overflight

The US military's force posture needs to be completely overhauled. Given the difficulty of adequately defending its bases and assets against Chinese attack, the best strategy is dispersal, redundancy, and resilience. In other words, if the United States cannot defend against a Chinese attack, at the very least it has to ensure such attacks do not render the combat force ineffective. One way of achieving this goal is to operate from more locations. Negotiating access agreements and signaling to China that countries will support US military operations in case of a contingency should be a top priority for the State Department. Countries in the region are reluctant to get involved, but in practice they are choosing China when they choose neutrality, because that is all China needs to win. Access, basing, and overflight (ABO) will be most forthcoming if it is clear that China is the aggressor and Beijing is unable to take Taiwan quickly. US leaders should avoid political maneuvering that does not improve the operational situation and must ensure the country can respond quickly and with minimal warning if China launches an attack on Taiwan. 53

More Mass on Targets

More locations from which to operate will mitigate the problem of Chinese attacks but will be insufficient to deny China the capability to take Taiwan. Doing so would require the United States to hit Chinese ships as they make the one-hundred-mile voyage to Taiwan's shores.

Even if by some miracle the United States' power projection system survived an initial Chinese attack and the majority of its forces were within targeting range of the Taiwan Strait, the United States does not have the type and number of precision-guided munitions necessary to attrit enough Chinese ships to put the operation's success at risk. A 2021 report, written before the Russia-Ukraine war, warned Congress that the services were buying low quantities of these weapons despite the high demand that any conflict would place on US stockpiles.⁵⁴ For instance, in its April 2022 procurement request, the US Air Force requested fewer than two hundred long-range antiship missiles (LRASMs), while the navy requested fewer than 450.55 When asked by reporters why the air force prioritized long-range standoff weapons designed to hit fixed, rather than surface, targets, an official replied that the service was not focused on hitting naval targets.⁵⁶ The United States also fields the Harpoon antiship missile, the Maritime Strike Tomahawk, the Naval Strike Missile, and the ground-based high-mobility artillery rocket system (HIMARS, capable of firing antiship missiles). But here too, the United States is not buying enough. The lone exception might be the HIMARS, of which the US Army hopes to procure five hundred by 2028, just barely in time for when the risk of invasion may begin to rise dramatically.⁵⁷

Consider the LRASM a useful example of the deficiency in US procurement plans. Capable of being launched from air or ship and with a range of over three hundred kilometers, the LRASM represents one of the best options for striking Chinese naval and logistics vessels in a cross-strait invasion. PLA analyses estimate that China would need between 550 and 700 logistics ships to transport men and matériel across the Taiwan Strait.⁵⁸ Open-source reports suggest that China could pull from nearly two thousand civilian ships currently suited for mobilization.⁵⁹ Under a best-case scenario—in which all of the US Air Force's LRASMs and bomber fleets survive an initial Chinese missile strike, each LRASM evades China's impressive antiair defenses, and each missile scores a killing blow against its target—the air force's paltry 179 LRASMs would barely put a dent in this logistics fleet (not to mention its navy's surface combatants); likewise for the navy, which would only bring another 450 missiles to the fight. Adjust these overly optimistic conditions by assuming that half of the LRASMs survive a first strike and that only half of those missiles find a home, and you are left with 157 missiles on target. As one report notes, with only 179 missiles, the air force could only fly nine B-52 sorties or seven B-1 sorties.60 With each LRASM costing around \$4 million,

buying five times as many missiles over the next five years would cost the United States about \$13 billion, representing just 1.5 percent of the amount Congress granted the military for 2023 alone.⁶¹

The US defense industry cannot support the type, amount, and pace of production needed. The United States also faces a backlog of nearly \$19 billion in weapons meant for Taiwan, including hundreds of Stingers, Javelins, and Paladin guided artillery. The COVID-19 pandemic and related staffing shortages have led to much of this sclerosis. The crisis in Ukraine and tensions over the Taiwan Strait highlight the long-standing problem that the United States does not have the surge production needed. Part of the problem is that the Department of Defense (DoD) does not provide the demand to justify these companies' keeping their production lines online or at least ready to be scaled quickly. For instance, because the Pentagon has not ordered Stingers since 2003, only a few foreign buyers kept Raytheon's Stinger production lines operational.

Some experts view the US Navy's fleet of fifty-three fast-attack submarines, consisting of submarines in the Seawolf, Los Angeles, and Virginia classes, as a comparative advantage over China. PLA antisubmarine warfare capabilities are considered poor, while US submarines are world class. ⁶⁴ But however poor China's antisubmarine warfare capabilities are, these boats would be operating in a very tight environment in the Taiwan Strait and would have to face the combined might of China's surface fleet, submarines, and airborne antisubmarine warfare assets. Procurement and maintenance problems exist here, too. According to the navy, less than one-third of US attack submarines have completed maintenance on time over the past decade, and navy officials have expressed concern over how stressed US submarine shipyards have become. ⁶⁵

The United States needs to develop frameworks for better coordination and cooperation between the defense industry and the government. Operation Warp Speed (OWS), the interagency initiative that led to the rapid development, approval, and distribution of COVID-19 vaccines, could serve as an example. Defense procurement experts should study this program and determine how DoD might apply OWS's successes to its research, development, and procurement efforts. ⁶⁶ Governments must often step in as providers of public goods when the market does not have the incentives necessary to motivate private companies to produce or provide a good or service. It might not make economic sense to train personnel and build production lines that are ultimately underutilized, but the need for a surge capacity in times of war

makes sense strategically. The US government should explore options for a reserve force to produce defense equipment.

Moreover, the civil-military partnership needs to be revitalized. In the 1960s, the DoD funded about half of the country's entire research and development budget; today, that number is just 10 percent. While this may allow the Pentagon to piggyback off technology funded and developed by private corporations, it does lessen the military's ability to guide the nation's overall research and development effort.⁶⁷

Leveraging Partners

Most US efforts in foreign military sales, joint training, and exercises are designed to build partner capacity. The United States, the principal weapons supplier for Taiwan, has been busy helping Taipei adopt its "Overall Defense Concept" (ODC), or what some experts call the "Porcupine Strategy." The ODC sees Taiwan relying on high numbers of low-cost weapons such as mines, missiles, and mobile artillery systems, rather than expensive, flashy platforms such as fighter jets and submarines.⁶⁸

Apart from Taiwan, the United States is helping countries across the region prepare for conflict with China. The AUKUS deal will provide Australia with nuclear fast-attack submarines, while Japan plans to buy Tomahawk missiles from the United States to bolster its long-range counterstrike capability. ⁶⁹ The Biden administration recently sold Indonesia \$14 billion in F-15 fighter jets, which would certainly help Indonesia contest Chinese air supremacy over the South China Sea. And the Pentagon has made clear that the Philippines' human rights issues will not impede arms sales in the future, which should become more relevant considering the new president, Ferdinand Marcos Jr., is seen as much more hawkish on China than his predecessor. ⁷⁰

Nowhere is building partnership capacity more important than in Taiwan's building its own self-defense. Over the past two administrations, the United States has sold Taiwan over \$20 billion in arms. These include deals for cutting-edge F-16V fighter jets, radar arrays, Harpoon antiship missiles, and Patriot missile defense systems.⁷¹ The United States has also quietly deployed special operations units to Taiwan to train its troops.⁷²

But these actions alone do not present enough of a credible threat to Beijing. The mechanism through which this deters China is that Taiwan needs to show it can hold off long enough to allow the United States to come to its aid; then, other countries need to show the willingness to directly support US military operations.

In prioritizing US allyship, Japan is positioned to play the most pivotal role. It boasts the third-largest economy in the world and the second-largest population in Northeast Asia. And despite the limitations imposed by its constitution, the Japanese Maritime Self-Defense Force (JMSDF) is one of the best navies in Asia. It boasts more than fifty surface combatants, including eight Aegis-equipped guided missile destroyers and four helicopter carriers, two of which were converted into aircraft carriers capable of fielding advanced F-35B fighters.⁷³ The JMSDF also fields twenty-one diesel-electric attack submarines and has commissioned two of a planned twenty-two Mogamiclass multirole frigates.⁷⁴ The JMSDF's five major bases at Yokosuka, Sasebo, Kure, Maizuru, and Ōminato also provide JMSDF and US Navy ships with in-theater ports for repair and replenishment.⁷⁵ The US Navy's only permanently forward-deployed aircraft carrier, the USS *Ronald Reagan*, is home-ported at Yokosuka. In short, Japan's size, geography, and naval might could prove decisive in a US-China conflict.

But the role of allies and partners is not relegated only to military roles. Much ink has been spilled about the enormous economic costs Beijing would face from a coordinated, US-led sanctions regime. But the bottom line is that there are few indications that many countries would be willing to endure the pain of implementing such a regime, especially if China took Taiwan quickly with limited casualties. The United States needs to work now to brainstorm potential sanctions packages that would be enough to set back Chinese economic growth by a significant margin. US and allied sanctions on Russia have brought that country's GDP down by about 3.5 percent, so any sanctions package would need to far exceed that figure—and Washington must also convince countries to communicate their willingness to implement such measures if there is a Chinese use of force.

Conclusion

The issue is not that China has surpassed the United States in military power; it has not. The issue is that, given current trends, China will meet or outmatch US regional capabilities in the next five to ten years. China will soon have a modern military capable of conducting joint operations, such as those necessary to deny access to the South China Sea, retake islands, or force reunification with Taiwan. If, in the meantime, the US military does not improve and strengthen its force posture in Asia, improve its resiliency, and increase its ability to deny China these objectives forcibly, then Chinese leaders may decide it is worth the risk to use force. This is how we end up in a war with

China—not because we are overly provocative or push back too much, but because we do not do enough to maintain deterrence in the region, and China gains the confidence to jettison a cautious approach.

Military capabilities are not the best answer, but they are the easiest. Upgrading political relationships can be even more challenging, especially given the latent threat of China lurking in the background. We need to ask Indo-Pacific countries what would be necessary to get their support and a closer military relationship—and be open-minded about what such relationships may require.

To balance against the Soviet Union during the Cold War, we had the strategic mindset and political will to look beyond China's political system, normalize relations, and move that relationship forward. We need that degree of strategic thinking and political will; adhering to the same policies but expecting different outcomes will not change current trends in East Asia. We need to think differently, whether in creating a reserve force for the defense industry, coordinating economic sanctions ahead of time, or managing capability gaps with strategic agility. For example, since the United States might receive an unambiguous warning of an invasion, we should communicate to China (and the world) that the amassing of a certain quantity of troops and ships will be taken as a sign of an impending assault. None of these recommendations is easy, but deterring a war is always less painful than fighting one. For the sake of peace and security in Asia, experimentation is worth the risk.

Notes

The author would like to thank Thomas Causey for his expert research assistance.

- 1. Amrita Jash, "China's 2022 Defense Budget: Behind the Numbers," Jamestown Foundation, *China Brief* 22, no. 8 (April 29, 2022).
- 2. Election Study Center, "Taiwan Independence vs. Unification with the Mainland (1994/12~2022/12)," National Chengchi University, January 13, 2023, https://esc.nccu.edu.tw/PageDoc/Detail?fid=7801&id=6963.
- 3. Adrian Ang U-Jin and Olli Pekka Suorsa, "The 'New Normal' in PLA Incursions into Taiwan's ADIZ," *The Diplomat*, September 27, 2022.
- 4. "Military News Overview," Taiwan Military News Agency, accessed December 22, 2022, https://mna.gpwb.gov.tw/news/overview.
- 5. "Wang Yi Made a Speech Regarding the US's Violation of China's Sovereignty [王毅就美方侵犯中国主权发表谈话]," *People's Daily* [人民日报], August 4, 2022, http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrb/html/2022-08/04/nw.D110000renmrb_20220 804_4-03.htm.
- 6. Brad Lendon, "China Fires Missiles Near Taiwan in Live-Fire Drills as PLA Encircles Island," CNN, August 4, 2022; Alastair Gale and Nancy A. Youssef, "China's

Military Exercises Showcase Modern Fighting Force Preparing for Possible War in the Taiwan Strait," *Wall Street Journal*, August 8, 2022. The Median Line runs through the middle of the Taiwan Strait. While Taiwan uses it, the PRC has never recognized it and disputes the line's legitimacy.

- 7. Johnson Lai, "Taiwan, China Hold Opposing Military Drills amid Tensions," AP News, August 17, 2022.
- 8. "Taiwan Issue and China's Reunification 1993," Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/cejp/chn/zt/twwt/t62660.htm.
- 9. Sam LaGrone, "Pentagon: Chinese Navy to Expand to 400 Ships by 2025, Growth Focused on Surface Combatants," *USNI News*, November 29, 2022.
- 10. Gabriel Dominguez, "As China's Navy Grows Even Larger, So Does the Threat to Taiwan," *Japan Times*, August 25, 2022.
- 11. Kris Osborn, "Doomsday or Dud? China's H-20 Stealth Bomber Looks to Rival B-21," *National Interest*, August 13, 2022.
- 12. Chris Buckley and Chris Horton, "Xi Jinping Warns Taiwan That Unification Is the Goal and Force Is an Option," *New York Times*, January 1, 2019.
- 13. David Sacks, "What Xi Jinping's Major Speech Means for Taiwan," Council on Foreign Relations, July 6, 2021.
- 14. "Secretary Austin and General Milley News Conference," C-SPAN, November 16, 2022, https://www.c-span.org/video/?524313-1/defense-secretary-missile-landed-poland-ukraine.
- 15. Operational Logistics Support [作战后勤保障], All Army Logistics Academic Research Center [全军后勤学术研究中心], February 2017, cited in Kevin McCauley, "China Maritime Report No. 22: Logistics Support for a Cross-Strait Invasion: The View from Beijing," China Maritime Studies Institute, July 2022, https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cmsi-maritime-reports/22.
- 16. LeighAnn Luce and Erin Richter, "Handling Logistics in a Reformed PLA: The Long March toward Joint Logistics," in *Chairman Xi Remakes the PLA: Assessing Chinese Military Reforms*, ed. Phillip C. Saunders, Arthur S. Ding, Andrew Scobell, Andrew N. D. Yang, and Joel Wuthnow (Washington, DC: National Defense University Press, 2018), 257–92; McCauley, "Logistics Support for a Cross-Strait Invasion," 32–33.
- 17. Dennis J. Blasko, "The Chinese Military Speaks to Itself, Revealing Doubts," *War on the Rocks*, February 18, 2019.
- 18. Yu Jixun [于际训], The Science of Second Artillery Campaigns [第二炮兵战役学] (Beijing: Liberation Army Press [解放军出版社], 2004), 341; Huang Zhicheng [黄志澄], "Thinking and Knowledge about Space War [关于太空战的认知与思考]," Aerospace International [国际太空], no. 6 (2003): 10–15; Wang Jijian [王积建], "Perspective on Adjustments to US Space Strategy: Moving from Space Support to Space Control [透视美国太空战略的调整:从太空支援走向太空控制]," World Military [环球军事], no. 4 (2006): 44–47.
 - 19. "The China Syndrome," The Economist, June 9, 2012.

- 20. Eric Heginbotham et al., The US-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power, 1996–2017 (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2015).
- 21. "18th Wing," United States 5th Air Force, undated, accessed December 5, 2022, https://www.5af.pacaf.af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/1483 830/18th-wing; Stephen Losey, "F-22s Arrive at Kadena, as Aging F-15s Prepare to Depart," *Defense News*, November 7, 2022.
- 22. Timothy R. Heath, Kristen Gunness, and Cortez A. Cooper III, "The PLA and China's Rejuvenation: National Security and Military Strategies, Deterrence Concepts, and Combat Capabilities" (Washington, DC: RAND Corporation, 2016), 38–39. Cited in China Power Team, "Does China's J-20 Rival Other Stealth Fighters?" *China Power*, February 23, 2018.
- 23. US Department of Defense (DoD), Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2022: Annual Report to Congress, November 29, 2022, 81–82.
- 24. "The Five Chinese Weapons That the US Army Is Most Afraid Of: DF-21D Is the First [美军最害怕的5款中国武器 DF-21D导弹居首]," China Military Website [中国军网], May 8, 2014, http://www.81.cn/bqtd/2014-05/08/content 5895795.htm.
- 25. "Hong Kong Media Hypothetical Sino-US Conflict: Asia-Pacific Bases Will Be the Achilles Heel of the United States [港媒假想中美冲突: 亚太基地将是美国致命弱点]," *China News* [中新网], March 4, 2016, https://www.chinanews.com.cn/m/mil/2016/03-04/7783387.shtml.
- 26. "American Media: Chinese Missiles Make America's Asia-Pacific Military Bases into the Fatal Fall of the US Army [美媒:中国导弹令美亚太军事基地太为美军致命伤]," *People's Daily Online* [人民网], May 20, 2014, http://military.people.com.cn/n/2014/0520/c1011-25039554.html.
- 27. In a RAND simulation of an attack on Kadena, 36 Chinese missiles closed the runways for four days, scaling up to 43 days of closure if 274 missiles were to be used. The study also noted that the DF-21C-class missile could carry hundreds of submunitions, blanketing hundreds of square feet so that every aircraft parked in the area would have a high probability of being damaged. With just 108 missiles, China could shut down the airfield for a week and, with high probability of success, destroy every single fighter on the base. See Heginbotham et al., *US-China Military Scorecard*, 60.
- 28. DoD, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2021: Annual Report to Congress, November 3, 2021, 167; Jin Yu, ed. The Science of Second Artillery Campaigns [Dierpaobing zhanyixue] (Beijing: People's Liberation Army Press, 2004), 82–86.
 - 29. DoD, Military and Security Developments 2022, 167.
- 30. DoD, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2010: Annual Report to Congress, undated [2010], 66, http://www.andrewerickson.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/DoD_China-Report_2010.pdf; DoD, Military and Security Developments 2022, 167.

- 31. David Webb, "Dong Feng-16 (CSS-11)," Missile Defense Advocacy Online, February 2017; "DF-15," Missile Threat CSIS, August 5, 2021.
- 32. In 2013, the PLA tested the DF-21D against a stationary, ground-based target about the size of a US aircraft carrier. In 2020, China fired the DF-21D and its intermediate-range counterpart, the DF-26, at a moving target in the South China Sea. However, it remains unclear whether the test was successful. See DoD, *Military and Security Developments* 2022, 65.
- 33. "A Constructive Year for Chinese Base Building," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, December 14, 2017; DoD, *Military and Security Developments* 2022, vii.
- 34. DoD, Military and Security Developments 2022, viii; Heginbotham et al., US-China Military Scorecard, 170.
- 35. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Cross-Strait Deterrence*, February 18, 2021, testimony by Lonnie Henley, "PLA Operational Concepts and Centers of Gravity in a Taiwan Conflict."
 - 36. Heginbotham et al., US-China Military Scorecard, 130–31.
 - 37. Heginbotham et al., US-China Military Scorecard, 130.
- 38. Kris Osborn, "Could the US Military Gain Air Supremacy in a War with China?" *National Interest*, November 8, 2021.
- 39. Timothy A. Walton and Bryan Clark, "Resilient Aerial Refueling: Safeguarding the US Military's Global Reach," Hudson Institute, November 2021, 29.
- 40. David Talbot, "How Technology Failed in Iraq," MIT Technology Review, November 1, 2004.
- 41. Wei Chengxi [魏晨曦], "Space War and Its Operational Environment [太空战及其作战环境]," Aerospace China [中国航天], no. 10 (2001): 40; Zhang Yuliang [张玉良] et al., eds., The Science of Campaigns [战役学] (Beijing: Guofang Daxue Chubanshe [国防大学出版社], 2006), 87.
- 42. Interestingly, these acknowledgments often come in the form of translating and publishing Western analysts' perspectives on Chinese capabilities; see Xin Lian [信莲], "American Media: PLA Space Capabilities Might Overtake the US Military [美媒: 解放军空天战力或 "逆袭" 美军]," *China Daily* [中国日报网], April 23, 2014, http://world.chinadaily.com.cn/2014-04/23/content_17456442.htm; and "American Media: The Contest in Space Is the Next 'Great-Power Competition' [美媒: 太空之争,下一场中美 "大国竞赛"]," *Xinhuanet* [新华网], January 31, 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/mil/2021-01/31/c_1211004592.htm.
 - 43. Yu, Second Artillery Campaigns, 341.
- 44. Zhang Yan [张岩], *Theory of Strategic Deterrence* [战略威慑论] (Beijing: Social Sciences Literature Press [社会科学文献出版社], 2018), 97–98.
- 45. Long Kun [龙坤] and Zhu Qichao [朱启超], "Algorithmic Warfare: Concept, Characteristics and Implications [算法战争" 的概念、特点与影响]," National Defense Science & Technology [国防科技] 38, no. 6 (2017): 41.
- 46. Brad D. Williams, "US 'Retains Clear Superiority' in Cyber; China Rising: IISS Study," *Breaking Defense*, June 28, 2021; International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Cyber Capabilities and National Power: A Net Assessment," June 28, 2021.

- 47. Omer Yoachimik and Vivek Ganti, "DDoS Attack Trends for Q4 2021," *Cloud-flare Blog*, January 10, 2022. In its 2021 annual report, cybersecurity firm CrowdStrike found that Chinese state-affiliated hacker groups were responsible for 67 percent of intrusions in the year leading up to June 2021; see "Nowhere to Hide: 2021 Threat Hunting Report," CrowdStrike, June 2021. As further evidence that its cyber strategy is about exploiting US vulnerabilities, China has not invested the same into its own cyber defenses, which remain weak, and its cyber-resilience policies for its critical national infrastructure are only in the initial stages; see Williams, "US 'Retains Clear Superiority."
- 48. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "China and Russia Jointly Submitted the Draft Treaty on PPWT to the Conference on Disarmament," February 2, 2008; Bradley Bowman and Jared Thompson, "Russia and China Seek to Tie America's Hands in Space," *Foreign Policy*, March 31, 2021.
- 49. Todd Harrison, "International Perspectives on Space Weapons," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Aerospace Security Project, May 2020; Almudena Azcárate Ortega, "Placement of Weapons in Outer Space: The Dichotomy between Word and Deed," *Lawfare*, January 28, 2021.
- 50. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Remarks at the Opening Ceremony of the Second World Internet Conference (by Xi Jinping)," December 16, 2015, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt_665385/zyjh_665391/201512/t20151224_678467.html.
- 51. Oriana Skylar Mastro, "Deterrence in the Indo-Pacific," National Bureau of Asian Research, *Asia Policy* 17, no. 4 (October 2022): 8–18.
- 52. For evidence of Xi's political motivation, see Mattathias Schwartz, "Why China Doesn't Actually Want to Invade Taiwan," *Insider*, November 12, 2022; and Derek Grossman, "Xi Jinping Is Not Looking to Go to War over Taiwan Anytime Soon," *NIKKEI Asia*, November 16, 2022. For a counter to the peaking China argument, see Oriana Skylar Mastro and Derek Scissors, "China Hasn't Reached the Peak of Its Power: Why Beijing Can Afford to Bide Its Time," *Foreign Affairs*, August 22, 2022.
- 53. Oriana Skylar Mastro, "Biden Says We've Got Taiwan's Back, but Do We?" New York Times, May 27, 2022.
- 54. John Hoehn, "Precision-Guided Munitions: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service R45996, June 11, 2021.
- 55. DoD, "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2023 Budget Estimates—Air Force, Missile Procurement," Department of the Air Force (April 2022) 1–31, 43, https://www.saffm.hq.af.mil/Portals/84/documents/FY23/PROCUREMENT _/FY23%20Air%20Force%20Missile%20Procurement.pdf?ver=QeRLpOSY7 vcLmsKbr3C-Qw%3d%3d; DoD, "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2023 Budget Estimates—Navy, Weapons Procurement," Department of the Navy (April 2022), 1–121, 227, https://www.secnav.navy.mil/fmc/fmb/Documents/23pres/WPN _Book.pdf.
- 56. John A. Tirpak, "As Air Force Ramps Up JASSM, Work Begins on Its Replacement," Air & Space Forces Magazine, August 5, 2021 (also cited in Robert Haddick,

- "Defeat China's Navy, Defeat China's War Plan," War on the Rocks, September 21, 2022).
- 57. For HIMARS, see Joe Saballa, "US Army Seeking 500 New HIMARS by 2028," *Defense Post*, September 14, 2022.
- 58. Li Peng [李鵬], Sun Hao [孙浩], and Liu Enyang [刘思阳], "Study on Joint Projection Command for Theater Command [战区联合投送指挥研究]," *Journal of Military Transportation University* [军事交通学院学报] 21, no. 5 (May 2019): 1–5, quoted in McCauley, "Logistics Support for a Cross-Strait Invasion," 6.
- 59. "Hu Xiubin: 'Four Insufficients' Present in the Construction of China's Maritime Strategic Projection Reserve Forces [胡修斌: 我国海上战略投送后备力量建设存在 "四个不足"]," China National Radio [央广网], March 9, 2017, quoted in Conor M. Kennedy, "Getting There: Chinese Military and Civilian Sealift in a Cross-Strait Invasion," in *Crossing the Strait: China's Military Prepares for War with Taiwan*, ed. Joel Wuthnow, Derek Grossman, Phillip C. Saunders, Andrew Scobell, and Andrew N. D. Yang (Washington, DC: National Defense University Press, 2022), 223–52.
- 60. Stacie Pettyjohn and Hannah Dennis, "Precision and Posture: Defense Spending Trends and the FY23 Budget Request," Center for a New American Security, November 2022, 10.
- 61. DoD, "Program Acquisition Cost by Weapon System (FY 2021)," Department of Defense Comptroller, May 2021, 5–11, https://assets1.cbsnewsstatic.com/i/cbslocal/wp-content/uploads/sites/15909806/2021/08/fy2021_Weapons.pdf; Patricia Zengerle, "US Senate Passes Record \$858 Billion Defense Act, Sending Bill to Biden," Reuters, December 15, 2022.
- 62. Doug Cameron, "Defense Companies Hurt by Staffing Shortages amid Growing Weapons Demand," *Wall Street Journal*, July 30, 2022.
- 63. Joe Gould and Bryant Harris, "As Raytheon Struggles to Replenish Stinger Missiles, Lawmaker Pushes Defense Production Act," *Defense News*, April 26, 2022.
- 64. Lyle Goldstein, "China Is Improving Its Anti-submarine Warfare Capabilities," *National Interest*, November 28, 2021.
- 65. Sam LaGrone, "NAVSEA: Navy 'Struggling' to Get Attack Subs Out of Repairs on Time as Demand Increases," *USNI News*, September 21, 2022; Andrew Greene, "US Admiral Issues Blunt Warning on Building Australian Submarines in Overstretched Shipyards," ABC Australia, September 1, 2022.
- 66. David Adler, "Inside Operation Warp Speed: A New Model for Industrial Policy," *American Affairs* 5, no. 2 (Summer 2021): 3–32.
- 67. Paul Scharre and Ainikki Riikonen, "Defense Technology Strategy," Center for a New American Security, November 17, 2020.
- 68. Lee Hsi-min and Eric Lee, "Taiwan's Overall Defense Concept, Explained," *The Diplomat*, November 3, 2020.
- 69. "AUKUS Reshapes the Strategic Landscape of the Indo-Pacific," *The Economist*, September 25, 2021; Michelle Ye Hee Lee and Ellen Nakashima, "Japan to Buy

Tomahawk Missiles in Defense Buildup amid Fears of War," Washington Post, December 12, 2022.

- 70. Nick Aspinwall, "US to Sell Philippines Arms despite No Human Rights Reforms," *Nikkei Asia*, February 24, 2021.
- 71. "US Arms Sales to Taiwan," Forum on the Arms Trade, accessed December 21, 2022, https://www.forumarmstrade.org/ustaiwan.html.
- 72. Gordon Lubold, "US Troops Have Been Deployed in Taiwan for at Least a Year," *Wall Street Journal*, October 8, 2021.
- 73. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance: The Annual Assessment of Global Military Capabilities and Defence Economics* (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, February 2020), 279–83, cited in Toshi Yoshihara, *Dragon against the Sun: Chinese Views of Japanese Seapower*, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2020.
- 74. Tim Fish, "Japan Countering China's Naval Build-Up with Modern Fleet," *USNI News*, April 11, 2022; "Japan Adds Two Ships to Its Fleet of Aegis-Equipped Destroyers," *Japan Times*, November 21, 2022.
- 75. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance: The Annual Assessment of Global Military Capabilities and Defence Economics* (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, February 2020), 277.
- 76. Jude Blanchette and Gerard DiPippo, "'Reunification' with Taiwan through Force Would Be a Pyrrhic Victory for China," Center for Strategic and International Studies, November 2022.
- 77. Oriana Skylar Mastro and Derek Scissors, "Beijing Is Used to Learning from Russian Failures," *Foreign Policy*, April 18, 2022.
- 78. Boris Grozovski, "Russia's Economy at the End of 2022: Deeper Troubles," Wilson Center, November 23, 2022.